KANDIYOHI COUNTY AND CITY OF WILLMAR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION (EDC)
FINANCE COMMITTEE
MINUTES

March 20, 2018
EDC Board Room, Willmar

Present: Matt Behm, Nick Dalton, Kerry Johnson, Les Nelson, Bruce Peterson, Justin Schnichels, Russ
Weeks, Jeff Welker and Randy Zinda

Excused: Bob Carlson
Guest: Ashley Rath, D.C., Family Roots Chiropractic
Staff: Aaron Backman, Executive Director and Connie Schmoll, Business Development Specialist

Secretarial: ~ Nancy Birkeland, Legal & Administrative Assistants, Inc. (LAA)

Chairperson Matt Behm called the meeting to order at approximately 12:04 p.m. Added to the Agenda
under New Business was the Pep’s Barber Shop loan.

MINUTES—

IT WAS MOVED BY Les Nelson, SECONDED BY Bruce Peterson, to approve the minutes of the
October 10, 2017 meeting as emailed. MOTION CARRIED.

NEW BUSINESS
[Dr. Ashley Rath joined the meeting.]

Family Roots Chiropractic. Connie Schmoll introduced Dr. Ashley Rath, owner of Family Roots
Chiropractic, who will be submitting a loan application through the EDC’s Revolving Loan Fund program
for consideration at next month’s meeting. Dr. Rath will be out of town at the next meeting, but Mike
Schmid of Granite Community Bank will attend. Dr. Rath gave her background and stated she opened a
new chiropractic office in Spicer in January 2018. She and her husband own storage rentals and are
looking at expanding their business assets. They plan to purchase the building in which her chiropractic
office is located from Jerry Reiter and a partner. The building currently has three tenants, a construction
company, accountant and trucking company. The Raths are looking for gap financing of $20,000 for a
down payment on the building. They plan to apply for a $10,000 loan through the Spicer Economic
Development Authority (EDA).

[Dr. Rath was excused from the meeting.]

Pep’s Sports Barber Shop loan. Aaron Backman requested this committee recommend writing off the
loan to Pep’s Sports Barber Shop as uncollectible. The current unpaid balance is $7,766.95.



IT WAS MOVED BY Kerry Johnson, SECONDED BY Jeff Welker, to recommend to the Kandiyohi
County and City of Willmar Economic Development Commission Joint Operations Board
that the loan to Pep’s Sports Barber Shop be determined uncollectible and the remaining
balance of $7,766.95 be written off. MOTION CARRIED.

Childcare Center Loan. Schmoll reported the loan applicant for a childcare center in Willmar withdrew its
loan application after discovering the site chosen would require significant modifications and remodeling
the building made the project unfeasible. The EDC is hoping the project will be revived at a new location.
The loan applicant was Somali and wanted to cater to the Somali culture, but would have the center open
to any culture. Committee members stated the application was missing a lot of detail and was not signed.
It was also noted that all of the surveys completed were by Somali families and the organization’s
structure had the appearance of being religious or faith-based, which would preclude it from receiving
SBA funding. Schmoll stated the applicant could not get licensing without having a location in place and
the licensing would address any religious aspects. The African Development Center had approved
financing of $300,000. It also applied for funding through Southwest Initiative Foundation (SWIF) and
First Children’s Finance would provide technical assistance.

Schmoll distributed a Gap Analysis Summary of Kandiyohi County’s childcare supply/demand done by First
Children’s Finance and a spreadsheet showing the excess/shortfall in the region (note: FCC = family child
care; ccc = childcare centers) (see attached). The number of licensed family childcare centers across the
state has decreased by 27% between 2000 and 2015, which is an issue that needs to addressed.

REPORTS

Historic 313 on Fourth Street LLC. Backman reviewed the Balance Sheet and Profit & Loss Statement for
Historic 313 on Fourth Street as of March 15, 2018 (copies on file). Preservation Alliance of Minnesota
(PAM) paid off the loan with North American State Bank and SWIF. Doug Gasek of PAM indicated PAM
may be interested in doing another project in downtown Willmar, if this project continues to go well.
PAM’s attorney will be making a proposal to buy out the loan with Willmar Downtown Development.
Backman stated he receives monthly financial reports from PAM and updates on the building. Foxhole
Brewhouse is performing well and PAM purchased tables/chairs for the common area and installed lights.
Spurs continues its construction and needs to finish the air handling system in the kitchen. Spurs was
required to pay rent for the first time this month and has been pre-approved for a loan through the Latino
Economic Development Center to complete construction.

Midtown Plaza. Backman reported Midtown Plaza is open with three active businesses on the main level:
Ain-U-Shams grocery, which is close to opening its deli; Sahrina’s, which sells perfumes, fragrances and
purses; and Badane, a tailor shop. A transportation broker is on the second floor. A salon and clothing
business are also planned.

Peaceful Thymes Gifts & Garden Center. Backman reported SWIF refinanced and increased its loan to
Peaceful Thymes Gifts & Garden Center, which resulted in lower payments. There was no change in the
EDC’s loan and it remains in second position. However, SWIF required a new Intercreditor Agreement be
signed and due to the short notice given, the request was brought directly to the EDC’s Joint Operations
Board, which approved the new Intercreditor Agreement.



Urban Escape Boutique. Backman reported the EDC’s loan to Urban Escape Boutique closed on March 1,
2018. Eryn Hannig of Urban Escape Boutique purchased and is renovating the former Marketing Concepts
building. Marketing Concepts moved into the building owned by Larry Rice on High Avenue in Willmar.

Coffee & More. Schmoll reported Coffee & More opened in January and has had unplanned expenses
resulting in loss of business. Schmoll asked the committee if it would consider accepting interest-only
payments on the EDC’s loan for six months. Kerry Johnson reported additional expense was incurred in
construction and has caused some difficulty. United Prairie Bank is doing a complete deferral of its loan,
as well as possibly the Spicer EDA. Coffee & More is current on all of its loans.

IT WAS MOVED BY Bruce Peterson, SECONDED BY Russ Weeks, to recommend to the Kandiyohi
County and City of Willmar Economic Development Commission’s Joint Operations Board
that it approve interest-only payments for six months for Coffee & More beginning April 15,
2018. MoTION CARRIED with Kerry Johnson abstaining.

Other. Schmoll reported she is working with a catering business in Raymond that will cater exclusively to
the dairy. The committee received an updated chart for the outstanding Revolving Loan Fund loans. All
loans are current. Schmoll reported Happy Family Asian Grocery has added product lines. She
occasionally meets with Play, who attended WORKUP’s STARTUP Bootcamp. Schmoll has talked with Play
about signage, which the Kandi Mall is also discussing. Backman has discussed the strip mall with the
Kandi Mall manager. Backman reported Snap Fitness’ loan is scheduled to be paid off in January 2019.

ADIJOURNMENT—There being no other business, the meeting was adjourned at approximately 1:02 p.m.

NEXT MEETING—The next committee meeting is 12 noon, Tuesday, April 10, 2018 at the EDC office.









